
MINUTES OF A REGULAR PUBLIC MEETING OF THE

MAYOR AND BOARD OF ALDERMEN

OF THE TOWN OF VIDALIA, LOUISIANA,


HELD ON TUESDAY, JUNE 14, 2022 AT 6:00 P.M.

IN THE TOWN HALL MEETING ROOM, 200 VERNON STEVENS BLVD., VIDALIA, LOUISIANA
The Mayor and Board of Aldermen of the Town of Vidalia, Louisiana, met, in regular session, in the Town Hall Meeting Room on Tuesday, June 14, 2022, at 6:00 p.m.

There were present:  Mayor Buz Craft, Aldermen Jon Betts, Tommy Probst,  Robert Gardner, Brent Smith, and Alderwoman Rosa I. Demby.
There was absent:  NONE.
There were also present: Piara Wilson, Municipal Clerk; Debra Moak, Municipal Accountant; George C. Murray, Jr., Municipal Attorney; Jay LaSyone, Municipal Manager;  and members of the press.  
The meeting was opened by the Mayor and the Pledge of Allegiance was recited by those present, followed by the invocation given by Alderman Betts.
A quorum being present, the Mayor declared the Mayor and Board of Aldermen of the Town of Vidalia, Louisiana, to be duly convened, in regular session, as the governing authority of said municipality, and opened the meeting for the conduct of business.

After being reviewed, the typed minutes of the regular meeting of May 10, 2022, were approved with no changes.  The motion for approval of the minutes was made by Alderman Probst, seconded by Alderwoman Demby, and unanimously carried. 
Following the approval of the prior minutes, the Mayor opened the floor for public comments on current agenda  items.  There being no comments, the Mayor closed the floor for public comments. 

Agenda Item No. 1 was the presentation of the financial statement for April, 2022.  The Mayor called on the Municipal Accountant, Debra Moak, CPA, who presented the financial statement.  As customary, she began by explaining the various fund balances, which summaries included a comparison of actual expenses to budget expenses.  The summary sheets, previously given to the Aldermen, were reviewed in detail, and she reported on the various positive and negative fund balances and indicated the net changes in the various funds through April 30, 2022.   She then reminded the Aldermen that those statements were provided to them in their meeting packet.   Mrs. Moak concluded by advising the Board which revenues are under budget and which are over budget at this time.  There being no questions or comments, the Mayor thanked Mrs. Moak for her usual thorough presentation.

Agenda Item No. 2 was Board discussion and vote on approval of occupational license applications.   The first application was by Brenda Floyd, owner of CRAWDADDY’S, LLC, for “CRAWDADDY’S”, for change of ownership at 304 Carter Street.  A sign application and a beer and liquor permit application were attached.  Mrs. Floyd spoke in support of her application.  There being no comments or questions, on motion for approval of the occupational license and the sign application and the application for beer and liquor permits by Alderman Probst, seconded by Alderman Smith, and unanimously carried, the applications were approved.  The second application was by Mohamed Alnaggor for “7 FOOD MART 3 LLC” for change of ownership at 1112 Carter Street.  An application for beer and liquor permits was attached.  Mr. Alnaggor spoke in favor of the applications.  There being no questions or comments, on motion for approval of the occupational license and the application for beer and liquor permits by Alderman Smith, seconded by Alderman Probst, and unanimously carried, the applications were approved.   The third application was  by John Maier, III, (JCM3, LLC) for “JERRY’S DONUTS” for change of ownership at 3004 Carter Street.  There being no questions or comments, on motion for approval by Alderman Betts, seconded by Alderman Probst, and unanimously carried, the application was approved.  The final application was by  PARILLA RESTAURANT, LLC,  for “PARILLA RESTAURANT” for change of ownership at 2002 Carter Street.  There being no questions or comments, on motion for approval by Alderman Smith, seconded by Alderman Gardner, and unanimously carried, the application was approved.
 Agenda Item No. 3 was Board discussion and vote on approval of sign applications.  The only application was by Henry L. Marling for “Marling Surveying, LLC & Marling Properties” for a sign to advertise the businesses and the address of the building at 903 Texas Street in accordance with the attached illustrations.  The sign will be lighted.  There being no questions or comments, on motion for approval by Alderman Betts, seconded by Alderwoman Demby, and unanimously carried, the application was approved.  
 Agenda Item No. 4 was presentation to the Vidalia Fire Department from the Whittington Family.  The Mayor began by recognizing Mrs. Debbie Whittington Betts, whose father was Roice Whittington and who was an alderman for Vidalia for many years.  The Mayor then stated that the family has a presentation which they would like to make to the Fire Department.  At that time, Mrs. Betts was joined by her husband, Jon Betts and Fire Chief Johnny Evans.  Jon Betts then displayed the plaque which the family was presenting to the Vidalia Fire Department because of the outstanding job the ambulance service provided to Roice Whittington when he was having a heart attack.  Mr. Betts thanked the Fire Department for the actions of the ambulance service.  Fire Chief Evans received the plaque and thanked the family and spoke about the events of that day.

Agenda  Item No. 5 was Board discussion and vote on approval of replacement hires for Vidalia Police Department:  Tonisha Lewis – Full-Time Dispatcher; Christina Stewart – Part-Time Dispatcher; Lane Vestal – Full-Time Patrolman; David Washington – Full-Time Patrolman; and Robert Davis – Full Time School Resource Officer.  There being no questions or comments, a motion to approve all of the requested replacement hires by a single motion was made by Alderman Betts, seconded by Alderwoman Demby, and unanimously carried. 


Agenda Item No. 6 was update on upcoming community events.  Mayor Craft reported that there are some upcoming community events that Town employees have put together.  He stated that Mrs. Piara Wilson has put together a  Community Fun Day on June 25, from 8:00 A.M. until  in the area near the pond at the Municipal Complex.  He gave an overview of the activities.  He then thanked Mrs. Wilson for all of the work that went into the planning of the event.  He then announced that the other event is a 4th of July celebration being planned by Mrs. Regina Fleming, the Director of the Convention Center.  He then called on Mrs. Fleming who gave a detailed overview of the event which will be held on July 2, 3 and 4th.  She noted that there will be a flea market; two bands; and many activities for the children.  Following her presentation, the Mayor thanked her for her efforts in putting together this event.

Agenda Item No. 7 was update on Board discussion on annual backflow inspections and associated costs.  The Mayor called on Cornell Lewis, Water Department Supervisor, to give an update on the annual backflow inspections and costs.  Mr. Lewis told the Board of his continued investigation into having the Vidalia Water Department make the annual inspections for which the Town would be allowed to charge fees to have done.  He explained how this would save the Town money in the long run, as well as the citizens and businesses who are required to have those inspections performed.  There were questions from the Board and from some of those in the audience.  After his presentation, the Mayor thanked him for his efforts in this matter.

Agenda Item No. 8  was public hearing on an Ordinance to Declare the Malapportionment status of the current districting plan of the election districts of the Town of Vidalia utilizing the population data from the 2020 Federal Decennial Census.  The Mayor gave a brief overview of the need for passing the Ordinance and noted that a public hearing is required prior to adopting the Ordinance.  There being no questions or comments at this time, the Mayor asked for a motion to enter the public hearing.  The motion to enter into the public hearing was made by Alderman Betts, seconded by Alderman Probst, and unanimously carried.  The Mayor declared the public hearing to be open.  He then called on Mr. LaSyone, the Municipal Manager, who spoke on the need for and procedures to be followed for reapportionment.  He explained that Dr. Blair, who has been hired to prepare several plans for the Board’s consideration.  He will meet with the Board to discuss the plans in detail.  Mr. LaSyone emphasized that there will be several plans from which to choose.  He also told the Board that they will be involved in the preparation of those plans.  At the conclusion of Mr. LaSyone’s presentation, the Mayor thanked him for his work on the project.  The public hearing being concluded, a motion to exit the public hearing was made by Alderman Gardner, seconded by Alderman Smith, and unanimously carried.


Agenda  Item No. 9 was Board discussion and vote on an Ordinance to declare the Malapportionment status of the current districting plan of the election districts of the Town of Vidalia utilizing the population data from the 2020 Federal Decennial Census.  The Mayor began by stating that the proposed Ordinance was previously introduced at the regular Town meeting of May 10, 2022, and that the required public hearing has just been held.  Accordingly, he stated that it is now time to consider adopting the Ordinance and asked for a motion to adopt.  A motion to adopt the Ordinance as presented was made by Alderman Betts, and seconded by Alderman Probst.  The Mayor then called for discussion.  There being no discussion, the Mayor called for the vote and the vote thereon was as follows: YEAS:  Aldermen Betts, Gardner, Probst and Smith and Alderwoman Demby; NAYS:  NONE; ABSTAINING: NONE; ABSENT:  NONE, and thereupon the Ordinance was declared duly adopted this 14th day of June, 2022, to be effective immediately.

(A COPY OF THIS ORDINANCE IS ATTACHED HERETO AND MADE A PART HEREOF).


Agenda  Item No. 10 was Public Hearing on an adopting the Operating Budget of Revenues and Expenses for the Town of Vidalia, Louisiana, for the fiscal year 2022-2023.  After announcing the agenda item, the Mayor asked for a motion to enter the public hearing.  A motion to enter the public hearing was made by Alderwoman Demby, seconded by Alderman Betts, and unanimously carried.  The Mayor then opened the public hearing and, there being no comments or questions, asked for a motion to exit.  A motion to exit the public hearing was made by Alderman Gardner, seconded by Alderman Smith, and unanimously carried.  


Agenda  Item No. 11 was Board discussion and vote on an Ordinance adopting the Operating Budget of Revenues and Expenses for the Town of Vidalia, Louisiana, for the fiscal year 2022-2023. After announcing Agenda Item No. 11, the Mayor explained that the Town is following the same schedule as last year for proposing the budget for  fiscal year 2022-2023.  He then asked the Board how they wish to proceed and it was a consensus of the Board that they would like to have each Department Head speak to them about his proposals for the fiscal year’s budget and they could ask questions, as last year.  The Mayor then began the process of having Department Heads speak to the Board. He first called on Mr. Lee Staggs, with the Streets and Sanitation Department, who made his presentation to the Board for his funding.  Next, Fire Chief Evans presented his request for funding. Third, Police Chief Merrill gave his reasons for his requested funding, and fielded questions thereon. After that, Mr. Joe Dallalio of the Recreation Department, gave the request for his department.  Mr. Bobby Paul then gave the request for the IT Department.  Next, Mrs. Regina Fleming made her presentation detailing the needs of the Convention Center and Riverfront Development.  She was followed by Mr. Keith Graves who presented the Utility Department requests. Next, the Mayor highlighted the requests for the Gas Department.  Lastly, Mr. Cornell Lewis presented the request for the Water Department.  The Mayor then announced that the requests by the various departments  was concluded.

The Mayor then gave a short report on the status of the Port’s expansion.  He followed that by reporting on a proposed Street Overlay Project for several streets, which is in progress.


The Mayor then opened up a discussion of giving across the board raises to all of the employees.  Alderman Gardner then went back to his request for an additional $150,000.00 for new sidewalks.  There followed an extended discussion over the sidewalk issues and it went on and on.  Alderman Gardner then made a motion to add $150,000.00 to the budget for sidewalks.  The motion failed for lack of a second.


The Mayor then returned to the issue of giving raises.  At that time, he gave an explanation of his plans for using the $1.4 million dollar American Rescue Funds monies. Following that he returns to the issue of giving raises and polled the Board on their thoughts.  The result was a motion by Alderman Betts, seconded by Alderman Smith and unanimously carried, to give the Town’s employees a 5%, across-the-board raise.  Alderman Gardner then made a motion to have that 5% pay raise applicable as additional compensation to the Mayor, Aldermen, Clerk and Police Chief; and to have any future across-the-board raises to employees automatically apply as additional compensation to the Mayor, Aldermen, Clerk and Police Chief.   His motion was seconded by Alderwoman Demby, and unanimously carried.  There followed a motion by Alderman Probst, seconded by Alderman Smith, and unanimously carried, to use $400 of the ARCA monies to supplement the $650 Retention Plan monies to make the Retention Plan be $1050 for full-time employees; and the part-time employees’ Retention Contract will increase to $325.00. The Ordinance to be passed to implement the additional compensation, shall be effective July 1, 2022.  Next, a motion was  made by Alderman Probst to pay the LEPA costs out of the ARCA monies for the next 3 to 4 years, to be decided upon year by year.  The motion was seconded by Alderwoman Demby, and unanimously carried.


There being no further discussion, noting that this proposed Ordinance was previously introduced at the May 10, 2022, regular Town meeting of the Mayor and Board of Aldermen and that the required public hearing has just been held, it being time to consider adopting the Ordinance, the Mayor asked for a motion to adopt.  A motion was made by Alderman Betts, seconded by Alderman Smith, and the vote thereon was as follows:  YEAS:  Aldermen Betts, Probst, Gardner, Smith and Alderwoman Demby; NAYS:  NONE; ABSENT:  NONE. ABSTAINING:  NONE.  Thereafter, the Ordinance was declared adopted this 14th day of June, 2022, to be effective immediately. 

(A COPY OF THIS ORDINANCE IS ATTACHED HERETO AND MADE A PART HEREOF).


Agenda Item No. 12 was adjournment.  There being no further business, a motion was made by Alderwoman Demby, seconded by Alderman Probst, and unanimously carried, and the meeting was declared adjourned. 

__________________________________      ______________________________________
PIARA WILSON, MUNICIPAL CLERK         BUZ CRAFT, MAYOR
This institution is an equal opportunity provider and employer

ORDINANCE NO. ____

AN ORDINANCE TO DECLARE THE MALAPPORTIONMENT

STATUS OF THE CURRENT DISTRICTING PLAN OF THE ELECTION DISTRICTS OF THE TOWN OF VIDALIA UTILIZING THE POPULATION DATE FROM THE 2020 FEDERAL DECENNIAL CENSUS; AND OTHERWISE TO PROVIDE WITH RESPECT THERETO.

BE IT ORDAINED, BY THE MAYOR AND BOARD OF ALDERMEN OF THE TOWN OF VIDALIA, LOUISIANA, in regular session, duly convened as the governing authority of said municipality, that:

Section 1.  This proposed Ordinance was previously introduced at the Regular Town Meeting of May10, 2022; and

Section 2.  After due notice advertising: (a) The introduction of this proposed Ordinance; (b) The public hearing to be held at the Regular Town Meeting of June 14, 2022, on the adoption of said Ordinance; and 

Section 3.  Considering the Public Hearing held at the Regular Town Meeting of June 14, 2022;

IT IS HEREBY ORDAINED that:


WHEREAS, the TOWN OF VIDALIA  is elected from single member and multi-member districts; and

WHEREAS, interposing the population data from the 2020 federal decennial census into the current districting plan for the TOWN OF VIDALIA discloses that there are districts within the current plan that exceed the acceptable population deviation under the principal of one-person-one-vote; and

WHEREAS, Louisiana law requires the TOWN OF VIDALIA to declare whether its existing districting plan is malapportioned following a federal decennial census;


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED BY THE TOWN OF VIDALIA THAT:


The current districting plan of single member and multi-member districts of the Town of Vidalia is malapportioned utilizing the population data from the 2020 federal decennial census, and the TOWN OF VIDALIA shall adopt a new districting plan for use in the next regularly scheduled election.


FURTHER BE IT ORDAINED THAT:


The TOWN OF VIDALIA authorizes and directs Strategic Demographics, LLC, to further proceed with crafting a redistricting plan.
The foregoing Ordinance was read and considered, section by section, and as a whole, and the vote thereon was as follows:


YEAS:   Aldermen Betts, Probst, Gardner, Smith and Alderwoman Demby.
NAYS:   NONE.

ABSTAINING:  NONE. 


ABSENT: NONE.

WHEREUPON, the foregoing ordinance was declared to be duly adopted this 14th day of June, 2022, to be effective immediately.
_/s/ Piara Wilson_____________________

/s/ Buz Craft_______________________
PIARA WILSON,  MUNICIPAL CLERK

BUZ CRAFT, MAYOR
ORDINANCE NO. _____

AN ORDINANCE ADOPTING THE OPERATING BUDGET OF REVENUES AND EXPENSES FOR THE TOWN OF VIDALIA, LOUISIANA, FOR THE FISCAL YEAR 2022-2023

WHEREAS:

1) This proposed ordinance was previously introduced at the May 10, 2022 Regular Meeting of the Mayor and Board of Aldermen;

2) After due notice advertising:

(a)  The introduction of this proposed Ordinance;

(b) The public hearing to be held at the Regular Town Meeting of June 14, 2022; and

(c) A public hearing being held by the Board of Aldermen on the 14th day of June, 2022.

NOW THEREFORE:

BE IT ORDAINED, by the Mayor and Board of Aldermen of the Town of Vidalia, Louisiana, in Regular Session duly convened as the governing authority of said municipality, that:

SECTION I.  The attached detailed estimate of revenues and expenditures by Departments, for the fiscal year beginning July 1, 2022, and ending June 30, 2023, be and the same is hereby adopted to serve as “Budget of Revenues and Expenditures” for the Town of Vidalia during the said period.

SECTION II.
The adoption of this Operating Budget of Revenues and Expenditures by and the same is declared to operate as an appropriation of the amounts therein set forth with the terms of the budget classifications.

SECTION III.  The Mayor is hereby authorized to take all actions necessary and appropriate for the implementation of the Operating Budget of Revenues and Expenditures for the fiscal year 2022-2023.  All such actions must be in compliance with La. R.S. 33:321, et seq.


The above and foregoing Ordinance was read and considered, section by section, and then on motion by Alderman Betts, seconded by Alderman Smith, was submitted to a vote, as a whole, and the vote thereon was as follows:


YEAS:  Aldermen Betts, Probst, Gardner, Smith and Alderwoman Demby.


NAYS:   NONE.


ABSTAINING:  NONE.


ABSENT: NONE.


WHEREUPON, the Mayor declared the foregoing ordinance to be duly adopted this 14th day of June, 2022.

/s/ Piara Wilson_____________________                _/s/ Buz Craft______________________
PIARA WILSON, MUNICIPAL CLERK

BUZ CRAFT, MAYOR


